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1.
INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS
Chairman Wright introduced and welcomed Commissioner Daryl McLain of the Seminole County  Commission. 

Chairman Wright advised minutes from the March meeting would be included in the May agenda package.

2.
CONSENT AGENDA

A.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF AMENDMENT TO CITY OF SANFORD

POLICE SERVICES AGREEMENT
For the past 10 years, the Authority maintained a contract with the City of Sanford to provide law enforcement services at the Airport.  This was primarily in order for the Airport to meet FAA regulations regarding having an armed, sworn police officer with arrest authority respond to the airline pre-boarding security screening stations.  The FAA currently requires that an officer be able to respond to a checkpoint in no more than 15 minutes from receipt of an alarm.  This requires that an officer be physically located on the Airport premises at all times when screening functions take place.  Since officers are located on the Airport, and assigned to a duty station here, they also perform other FAA-required security functions, such as checking for valid identification badges and vehicle ramp passes on the airfield, door checks in the terminals, perimeter fence checks, curbside traffic management, and response to emergency situations, among other things.

Until 1997, the contract provided that four (4) full time officers be stationed at the Airport.  However, that year the contract was amended to provide for just two (2) officers.  When that happened, it offered no backup personnel in the event that the two assigned officers were unavailable for duty for such reasons as annual leave, vacations, sick days, training assignments, etc.  To cover the anticipated staffing shortfall, that year the Authority agreed to pay for additional officers when they were needed.  But, the Authority would pay the officers directly, as part time Authority employees, and not through the City of Sanford.

We have recently become concerned about the Authority’s liability when paying police officers directly as Authority employees, especially in the event of a use-of-force situation, shooting, wrongful arrest, or other incident in which an officer could be accused of violating a person’s rights.  Since the Authority does not operate a police department, we would prefer that to pay the City of Sanford directly for additional officer requirements on an as-needed basis.

Staff recommended the attached amendment be approved providing for an annual cost of $107,654 based upon current staffing of two (2) officers, and a direct billing from the City of Sanford for any additional hours when such costs are incurred.  Our current operating budget includes sufficient funds to cover the entire cost.

B.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF TORO COMPANY LEASE NUMBER

2000-04 FOR SPACE IN CARGO CENTER

The Toro Company, a long time tenant of Sanford Airport Authority, requested a short-term lease (six months) in the Cargo Center, Building 502-2, located at 2927-2947 Carrier Avenue.  Space consists of 3000 square feet at $6.500 per square foot for an annual rental rate of $19,500.00.  Space will be utilized for warehouse storage.

Staff recommended approval.

C.
CONSIDER TERMINATION OF LEASE NUMBER 94-26, LEASE

NUMBER 94-27, AND NON-EXCLUSIVE EASEMENT FOR INGRESS AND EGRESS WITH JETTAIRE GROUP, INC.

Staff recommended termination of  leases and the roadway easement in order for the Authority to enter into new leases with Cambata Aviation International, LLC.  

D.
CONSIDER TERMINATION OF LEASE NUMBER 2001-01 WITH 

SPOLSKI GENERAL CONTRACTOR, INC.

Staff recommended termination of lease agreement with Spolski in order to enter into new leases with Cambata Aviation International, LLC.  

E.
CONSIDER TERMINATION OF LEASE NUMBER 99-05 WITH

JETTAIRE GROUP, INC., AND APPROVAL OF PAN AMERICAN AIRWAYS, INC. LEASE NUMBER 2000-05 FOR AVIATION FUEL FARM

Pan American Airways, Inc. requested a ten-year lease for the Authority’s fuel farm.  The size of the parcel is 11,300 square feet with rental rates as follows:  

Land Rent:

$0.15 psf  
$   141.25 per month = $  1,695.00 annually

Facilities Rent:


$1,103.00 per month = $13,236.00 annually

Total Rental:



$1,244.25 per month = $14,931.00 annually

In order for Pan Am to use the fuel farm for fueling of its airline aircraft, the facility must be expanded and brought up to a higher technical standard.  The Authority would utilize an existing FDOT grant in the amount of $100,000 for this work.  This would include upgrades to the current facility to meet FAA specifications for airline fueling and the installation of an additional 20,000-gallon fuel tank.  The grant provides 50/50 funding and Pan Am would pay 50% of the total amount.  In accordance with FAA policy and our rules and regulations and minimum standards, an aircraft owner, such as Pan Am, is permitted to fuel aircraft it owns or leases.  They may not fuel any other aircraft.

Staff recommended termination of the existing JettAire Group, Inc., lease Number 99-05, and approval of new Lease Number 2000-05 with Pan American Airways, Inc.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the consent agenda items A through E.

Discussion regarding item E, termination of the JettAire lease prior to entering into a new agreement with Pan Am, and the need for new technical standards to upgrade the fuel farm and  associated costs.

Executive Director White advised the fuel farm needed to be upgraded because of FAA regulations and the fact that airline fueling requires higher standards.  The upgrade would be funded with a FDOT grant at 50% and Pan Am would pay the Authority’s 50% share.

Motion passed.

3.
DISCUSSION AGENDA
.

DISCUSSION AGENDA ITEM A

CONSIDER APPROVAL OF LEASE NUMBER 2000-06 WITH CAMBATA AVIATION INTERNATIONAL, LLC



AND

DISCUSSION AGENDA ITEM B

CONSIDER APPROVAL OF LEASE NUMBER 2000-07 AND 2000-08 WITH CAMBATA AVIATION INTERNATIONAL, LLC



AND

DISCUSSION AGENDA ITEM C

CONSIDER APPROVAL OF REQUEST BY CAMBATA AVIATION INTERNATIONAL TO RE-NAME JETTAIRE COURT TO STARPORT WAY

Executive Director White advised subsequent to the March 7, 2000, Authority Board Meeting, Spolski General Contractor, Inc. (“Spolski”) accepted an offer from Cambata Aviation International, LLC (“Cambata”) to purchase the former JettAire Group, Inc. (“JettAire”) leasehold and improvements.  The improvements were financed and constructed using industrial development revenue bonds issued by the Authority, Series 1994-A, in the principal sum of $2,005,000 (the “Bonds”).  Authority staff and Cambata negotiated three (3) new leases totaling 1,168,854.25 square feet of land and ramp on the northside of the Airport at an annual rental of $165,968.14.   A summary  of the specific terms for each lease follows below.  As a condition to Cambata’s offer to acquire the improvements from Spolski, the following must occur:  A) all three (3) leases between the Authority and Cambata must be approved by the Authority Board of directors; B) the Bonds must be paid off in full (defeased); and C) the Authority must be made whole for all rent, attorney fees and costs related to the JettAire leasehold.  A summary of the monies payable to the Authority is listed below.  Subject to Authority Board approval, the closing was expected to take place at 1:00 p.m. on April 4, 2000, after the board meeting.

At closing, Cambata was expected to pay the Authority (for pre-April, 2000 rents) the sum of  $80,224.92, which represents unpaid rent over the term of the JettAire lease (Number 94-27).  These rents can generally be characterized as those due and owing for areas occupied or improved by JettAire, but not within the original leasehold boundaries; those rents which were not paid by JettAire due to lack of funds; those rents due to increases effective October 5, 1999, under the terms of the JettAire lease (Number 94-27), and the February – March 2000, difference between the JettAire lease (Number 94-27) and the lease with Spolski (Number 2000-01).  In addition, Cambata was expected to pay up to $40,000 to the Authority for attorney fees and costs, together with the rents and security deposits in connection with the three (3) leases set forth below.  Cambata will also pay Spolski the sum of $597,896.65; the sum of $2,395,674.25 to pay off the Bonds, plus up to $75,000 for attorney fees and costs incurred by the trustee of the Bonds, US Trust Bank, National Association.

Cambata executed and delivered three (3) separate leases to the Authority for consideration and acceptance by the Board.  Lease Number 2000-06 concerns the former JettAire leasehold area, plus four (4) adjacent areas which staff believes should have been included in the original JettAire leasehold.  Cambata expected to invest $1-2M to improve the leasehold and the operation in the initial stages of the lease term.  The facility was expected to be operated as a general aviation FBO.

Lease Number 2000-07 lies east and contiguous to Lease Number 2000-06 and would allow for future development within the next five (5) years.  Similarly, Lease Number 2000-08 lies west and contiguous to Lease Number 2000-06, and would also allow for future development within the next five (5) years.  Both Lease Number 2000-07 and Lease Number 2000-08 will terminate after five (5) years unless Cambata has obtained all permits necessary to commence construction of a previously approved airport project.  Staff believes Cambata will require at least two (2) to three (3) years to bring the FBO operation back to profitability, thus, five (5) years for the adjacent leases is believed to be a reasonable time for additional construction to commence.  Staff turned down options and rights of first refusal on the adjacent parcels in favor of ground leases providing $87,747.32 in annual income to the Authority.  It could be said that Cambata is paying the Authority the sum of $438,736.60 for the right to develop the adjacent parcels.  Based upon experience, staff did not believe further development by other parties would occur on the northside until appropriate infrastructure was in place.

The specific terms of the leases are as follows:

A)
Lease Number 2000-06

1.
TERM – Thirty (30) years

2.
OPTIONS – Rolling five (5) year options, subject to the City Airport 

Lease (expires 2031) and thirty (30) year cap in § 332.08, Florida Statute. 


3.
RENTS -  396,672.16 sq. ft. of land @ $0.15 = $59,500.82/year




 -  187,200 sq. ft. of ramp @ $0.10 =
$18,720/year

4.
ADJUSTMENTS – every five (5) years, ground rent adjusted to fair 

market value, through year 2030.  Thereafter, rent to include value of improvements.

5.
RIGHTS OF LESSEE – Cambata intends to become a general aviation 

FBO upon meeting Category A Minimum Standards.

6.
DEFAULT –

Three (3) days written notice for nonpayment.

Thirty (30) days written notice for non-monetary defaults.

Cross-defaulted with Lease Numbers 2000-07 and 2000-08.

7.
IMPROVEMENTS – allows for future improvements as approved by the 

DRC and the Board

8.
CONDITIONS –

Subject to payment of the Bonds.

Subject to approval of Lease Numbers 2000-07 and 2000-08.

B)
Lease Number 2000-07 (East)

1.
TERM – Five (5) years.


2.
OPTIONS – If Cambata invests a minimum of $1M for permanent 

improvements on the leasehold, they will receive an option to extend the lease for twenty-five (25) years, plus rolling five (5) year options subject to the City Airport Lease (expires 2031) and thirty (30) year cap in Section 332.08, Florida Statutes.

3.
RENTS – 184,277.5 sq. ft. of land @ $0.15 = $27,641.63/year

4.
ADJUSTMENTS –

Same as above.

5.
DEFAULT –



Same as above.



Same as Above.



Cross-defaulted with Lease Numbers 2000-06 and 2000.08.

6.
CONDITIONS –

Same as above.

Subject to approval of Lease Numbers 2000-06 and 2000-08.

C)
Lease Number 2000-08 (West)
1.
TERM – Five (5) years.

2.
OPTIONS – same as Lease Number 2000-07

3.
RENTS – 400,704.59 sq. ft. of land @ $0.15 = $60,105.69/year.

4.
ADJUSTMENTS –



Same as above.

5.
DEFAULT –

Same as above.

Same as above

Cross-defaulted with Lease Numbers 2000-06 and 2000-07.

6.
CONDITIONS – 

same as above.



Subject to approval of Lease Numbers 2000-06 and 2000-07.

Board Member Longstaff favorably of the financial capabilities of Cambata.  

A summary of the Cambata organization and aviation experience was distributed to board members.  References provided had been verified, and representatives of Cambata were present to answer questions.

Cambata Aviation International, LLC will use the trade name “StarPort” for its operations at Orlando Sanford Airport.  They have requested that the street providing access to their facility off of Highway 46 be re-named “StarPort Way”.

Staff recommended approval of the change, and would follow any procedures mandated by the City of Sanford, if any, governing street name changes.

Executive Director White introduced and welcomed Nelson Cambata and K. S.  Cambata and presented a street sign to K. S. Cambata indicating the street name change to “StarPort Way”.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve Items A, B, and C.

Motion passed.

Chairman Wright welcomed the Cambatta group to the Airport and advised that the Authority looked forward to a successful partnership.

D.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF ALAMO RENT-A-CAR, INC. REQUEST

TO EXTEND GROUND LEASE NUMBER 96-18 FOR CUSTOMER WELCOME CENTER

Chairman Wright suggested combining Items D and E.

Executive Director White advised in the past several days, ALAMO Rent A Car had requested an extension of their current land lease agreement for its customer welcome center located immediately southwest of the domestic terminal.  The lease is a four (4) year lease and expires at the end of September 2000.  There was no provision for ALAMO to renew the lease.  ALAMO had requested a new lease for an additional three (3) years beyond the September expiration.  ALAMO’s current agreement contemplated that the site would be a temporary location for their facility, and they would have to eventually move the facility to another location on the Airport should the Authority deem it necessary, with a detailed formula for determining buyout values should that occur.  Because conditions at the Airport are changing so rapidly due to the popularity of Pan Am’s domestic airline services, staff currently cannot predict what the best location for ALAMO would be in the long term.  The upcoming airport master plan that Post Buckley will be conducting over the next year will offer options and recommendations for rental car customer ready and return facilities.  It is highly likely that a recommendation would be to construct a consolidated rental car facility in a multi-story parking structure in front of the terminals.  If this choice is adopted, it will be at least a couple of years from now before a funding scheme can be developed, and design, permitting, and construction could be completed.  Therefore, it was probably safe to say that ALAMO would not have to move until that time.  It was also important to note that the land upon which the ALAMO welcome center sits is immediately in front of the new domestic terminal expansion area.  The ALAMO facility is not compatible from a visual standpoint, nor was the vehicular traffic situation, and consideration was needed for relocation of the ALAMO facility.  Also, with domestic airline services becoming so popular, existing public parking lots (both Lot A and Lot B) are close to capacity, and will probably both be full on a routine basis later this year.  ALAMO’s welcome center sits on the closest land to the domestic terminal, and the site is more appropriately suited for customer parking for the airlines.  Because no analysis of the issue had been done to date, we were not prepared to respond to ALAMO’s request at this time.  ALAMO had expressed a need for an immediate answer.  Given ALAMO’s insistence, staff can only recommend that the Board approve a year-to-year extension of the current lease with language included in the new lease that preserves our options for relocation of the ALAMO facility should Airport growth patterns require expedited action by us to accommodate public parking needs faster than originally planned.

E.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF ALAMO RENT-A-CAR REQUEST TO

GRANT A ONE (1) YEAR LEASE OPTION FOR THE SITE ADJACENT TO CUSTOMER WELCOME CENTER

Executive Director White advised ALAMO Rent A Car also requested that the Authority permit them to enter into a one (1) year option to lease the approximately six (6) acre site immediately southwest of their customer welcome center.  They previously had a one (1) year option to lease about 4.5 acres of the same parcel, which ALAMO had allowed to expire last fall.  ALAMO advised us of their new interest in the parcel because they are competing for a large contract this spring for additional international tour operator business that would be effective for the 2001 summer season.  ALAMO believes they need proof of their ability to service additional customers by submitting evidence that they can lease the parcel next year upon which to build an expansion of their welcome center.  Since ALAMO previously had an option for the parcel, the Board has indicated its willingness to support ALAMO’s growth plans.  However, because the conditions at the Airport are changing so rapidly with the popularity of Pan Am’s domestic airline services, staff currently cannot predict what the best location for ALAMO would be in the long term.  The upcoming airport master plan that Post Buckley will be conducting over the next year will offer options and recommendations for rental car customer ready and return facilities.  It is highly likely that a recommendation will be to construct a consolidated rental car facility in a multi-story parking structure in front of the terminals.  If this choice is adopted, it will be at least a couple of years from now before a funding scheme can be developed, and design, permitting, and construction could be completed.  It would probably be safe to say that ALAMO would not have to move until that time.  It was also important to note that the land upon which the ALAMO welcome center sits is immediately in front of the new domestic terminal expansion area.  The ALAMO facility is not compatible from a visual standpoint, or vehicular traffic situation, and we need to consider relocation of the ALAMO facility at some point solely for those reasons.  Additionally, with the domestic airline services becoming more and more popular, existing public parking lots (both Lot A and Lot B) are close to capacity, and will probably both be full on a routine basis later this year.  ALAMO’s welcome center sits on the closest land to the domestic terminal, and the site is more appropriately suited for customer parking for the airlines.  The particular parcel that ALAMO wants to option is ideally suited for an immediate expansion of the Lot B parking facilities.  The site would provide closer parking to the terminal than the current Lot B.  In 1996, there was a plan drawn up that showed ALAMO occupying the space that they currently have, plus most of the requested option parcel.  The plan also showed a substantial expansion to the public parking to the east and south of Lot B.  The area to the east could offer public parking basically the same distance away from the terminal as Lot B, and could be the next area of surface parking to be created if ALAMO was permitted to use the option property.  Because no analysis of the issue had been done to date, staff was not prepared to respond to ALAMO’s request today.  ALAMO felt they needed an answer immediately.  Given ALAMO’s insistence, and in the interest of acknowledging ALAMO’s growth needs, and yet meeting our public parking customers’ needs for more close-in spaces, staff could commit to approving ALAMO’s request for an option, but for no more than one (1) year.  The rate would be $5,000 annually, paid in advance.  The space that ALAMO requested to option could not be used until sometime next February because Mark Construction Company utilizes the site as a construction staging area.  If ALAMO decides to exercise their option to lease the land next year, language needed to be included in the lease agreement that would preserve our options for relocation of their facility should Airport growth patterns require expedited action to accommodate public parking needs faster than originally planned.  Staff was extremely hesitant about recommending approval of the option because it would preclude any flexibility in decision-making regarding where and when to place additional public parking facilities.  The Board needed to be fully aware of the complications that granting the option might create over the next couple of years.


Discussion ensued.

Chairman Wright advised ALAMO had been a partner at the Orlando Sanford Airport for a number of years.   The Airport had been a very profitable center for ALAMO, one of the most profitable and active facilities ALAMO has in their system.  One of the things he would not like to see happen was for our customers to have to take a fifteen minute bus ride to get a rental car.  Just from Pan Am’s flights, ALAMO’s business had increased substantially.  He would be very concerned about not making accommodations for a company that had been a very good partner in the Airport’s growth.  He was aware of the new business prospect ALAMO had and could not imagine not giving ALAMO the opportunity they were requesting.

Executive Director White advised he had not intended to negotiate a deal at the public meeting.  He did have several ideas to discuss.

Board Member Longstaff advised he was a little confused, and asked if the extension was for the triangular piece of land where ALAMO is currently located.   

Discussion ensued.

Genean McKinnon, ALAMO Rent-A-Car, advised what she thought she had requested was an option for a year to extend their lease.  She would be glad to extend (renew) the lease for much more than one year.

Clarification of ALAMO’s request.  ALAMO requested a three-year extension of the triangular parcel.

Board Member Longstaff advised he thought staff’s concern was that PBS&J would be doing an entire parking plan as part of the master plan.  We do not yet know what pieces of the property, including the requested six-acre parcel, would be incorporated in that.  He further asked if ALAMO would be willing to extend the triangular piece lease for one year, get an option on the adjacent piece whereby if it turned into a lease would be co terminus with the one year extension of the other lease.   Then ALAMO could play a part in the new parking plan and the new rental car facilities that PBS&J would come up with.  In that way, ALAMO would not be put away from the Airport terminal, but it would not hinder the expansion of parking facilities that might have to infringe upon the property ALAMO has under lease.

Genean McKinnon advised one thing that needed to be understood by the Board was that the type of contracts ALAMO has in place with their international passengers are very specific as to where service will be rendered.  If the question is, “Would I in one year have to forego everything?  Are you saying that you may have to move me to another location based on what they do with parking?” 

Discussion continued as to moving ALAMO to an area that could cause them to be disadvantaged vis a vis the location of the Dollar facility.

Discussion regarding parking as it related to customer convenience, local customers as opposed to customers from out of town.

Genean McKinnon, ALAMO Rent A Car, spoke to the Board requesting approval of her requests.

Discussion regarding a parking garage built close in to the terminal in which the first level might be utilized for a rental car facility.  ALAMO might go in there and might be closer to the terminal than their current facility.

Genean McKinnon advised it would be their hearts desire to be located in the first floor of a parking garage with additional delivery facilities which would then put ALAMO shoulder to shoulder with Dollar.  However, in the meantime, ALAMO is at breakdown at the current location.  They were just barely able to operate this year.  She would be happy to evolve into that scenario.  If the extension could have language similar to that, and when the parking rolls forward we would all agree that ALAMO would go there.  In the meantime, she had to make additional capital investment to make the current site work.  It was a matter of the Authority’s timing.

Board Member Robertson asked why ALAMO had allowed their option to expire on the six acre piece of property contiguous to and south of their current location.

Genean McKinnon advised that was at the time ALAMO was being advised by customers that they were leaving Sanford Airport and going to Orlando.  ALAMO business booking forward at that time was down rather than increasing.  The decision was made based on the reality of their business.

Executive Director White advised he was glad the parking garage was mentioned.  The three or four year service to the Welcome Center site agreement had contemplated something happening within that timeframe. The lease was drawn with great pains taken to put in a relocation provision in the event ALAMO was moved somewhere else.  The thought was and remained that somewhere in the area south of the terminal there would be a multi story parking garage constructed, and on the ground floor probably would be where all rental cars would go, ALAMO, Dollar and future ones coming down the road.  Not knowing when that would happen, because it will take years to do that, we probably still need to maintain that same language in whatever we do with the properties.  As Board Member Longstaff indicated, have it roll together somehow so that both are packaged with the same kinds of provisions for relocation, termination, etc.  That might be a good compromise solution.

Board Member Longstaff advised do it for one year and if they take the option make it co-terminus so that the leases terminate at the same time, they work in sync, and have some kind of relocation provision that would be worked out behind the scene.

Executive Director White advised he had been hesitant to make a recommendation because there had been no time to think about it, analyze, and come up with some good choices.  No matter which way we go, someone gets the short end of the stick.  Public parking customers loose parking up close or ALAMO looses close in service for their customers.  There is a trade off no matter which way you go. 

Genean McKinnon advised they had been in discussion for three months on different ways to explore and tie up the contiguous parcel.   The only question about the one year deal was that the Airport Terminal Operator was getting ready to bid concessions and ALAMO would be bidding in the next four to six months on a concession probably for three to five years.  The need ALAMO had for a facility during the term of the bid needed to tie into that.  

Board Member Robertson advised he still did not understand ALAMO giving up a $5,000 option on a parcel of land when they were talking about millions of dollars of business.  It would make him feel better if they had not allowed that option to expire.

Chairman Wright advised that was at the time when some of our international customers retreated.  He asked if it was possible, or if it would constrict ALAMO’s ability to make plans with their clients, if this item came up and we were to work with the Executive Director and some others on staff to try to resolve some of the questions between now and the next board meeting.

Genean McKinnon advised she would not have asked for this opportunity if it had not been necessary.  She was not as concerned about the current facility as she was about the option on the contiguous six acres that would allow ALAMO to grow in a manner that was reasonable.  Every car that had to be jockeyed back and forth from the remote lot was another car on the roads.  To the extent that she could do more activity and keep more cars there it was better for all involved.  Certainly as ALAMO grows and the Airport grows we are growing into a major market.  Sanford is already a top thirty market in the country.  It is intense and space was needed to deliver product.

Mayor Dale advised in our busy lives sometimes things did not happen as we would want them to happen.  He had discussed this with Genean very briefly and they had intended to get together.  Somehow the opportunity had been lost.  The City would be very reluctant to move forward with this request without knowing more about the situation as it related to long-term plans.  He did not know enough about it to feel comfortable.  Even if we had to call a special meeting to address the matter later after the City had an opportunity to learn and become more comfortable with the situation.  He advised he did not have enough information.

Board Member Miller advised his concern was that the Board had a good relationship with this business partner and needed to sustain that business relationship.  On the other hand, this Board has a strong accountability to the infrastructure of this Airport.  Until we know what and how we can handle our public parking needs, we need to be extremely careful.  All of us have traveled around the country and witnessed the problems with growth.  ALAMO is totally proper in trying to protect their interest.  However, we cannot move forward today with these agreements as presented.  Board Member Longstaff came up with an idea.  It would almost have to be a flex type thing.  He was sure that ALAMO did not want to hear that.  The Authority is not in a position today to lock in that land and then next month hear a presentation about how long term future parking needed to develop.  Somehow a short-term focus should be brought in to attempt to satisfy ALAMO’s concern and business requirements.  They should feel confident that they have a good relationship here and we are going to work with them, but we cannot commit that land today.

Chairman Wright advised his concern was that we have enjoyed a great deal of success at this Airport because of ALAMO’s success.  We are all hopeful that we are going to enjoy tremendous growth and domestic flights, but our bread and butter, and what is paying the bills right now, is our accommodation to the international customers.  We can come up with any number of ways to re-do baggage, customs facilitation, and we can put parking out in the boonies, but one of the things that Genean is trying to say, and he understood the Board and the Mayor’s concern, is that they bid a package to a passenger that assures them of going from point A to point B, but they bid a package telling them what will happen at point B and where the rental car will be and how long it will take them to get to their final destination so they don’t end up having to walk in the weather for long distances for a rental car.  We need to accommodate parking, but we can accommodate people by giving them free parking, or we can accommodate people who pay for parking.  He heard the concerns and at the same time he thought what needed to happen was to get together and work with the Executive Director and the City in an attempt to provide some assurance to ALAMO that the Authority can and will accommodate them.  We are all willing to accommodate ALAMO at a location that will make them competitive with Dollar and make sure that all of our passengers, especially those who rent vehicles, are accommodated with a close, proximate location that allows ALAMO to remain competitive.

Genean McKinnon asked if there would be some possibility that the Board could record their intent and willingness to reach an agreement with ALAMO regarding additional space and give two weeks to sit down and work through the details before bringing it back to the Board at the May meeting.  That would allow her to leave today with some assurance of the intent of the Board.  They would then work together with Airport staff and the City to flush out the details.

Chairman Wright advised he could see Board Member Longstaff nodding agreement.  One alternative had been offered.  Chairman Wright advised he thought the Authority could probably get a motion from Board Member Longstaff.  He advised Genean she could tell her customers that the Board very much wants to see ALAMO succeed.  We very much wanted to see all of our vendors succeed and anything that would make the service better, more proximate to serve our domestic and international passengers, we are for.  He further advised that he would make himself available to work toward resolution.  He knew the Mayor would be available.  We can sit down and come up with something that would accommodate ALAMO’s client.

Genean McKinnon advised that would be very helpful in the short run.  In the long run, she was confident that we could come up with language that everyone could live with.

Chairman Wright advised he thought what he was hearing was that we needed to get the City’s involvement in what we are doing on something that would affect the Airport’s overall plan, and he thought we needed to come up with something that would make sense for future planning of parking.

Board Member Howell asked what Mayor Dale’s problem was with the request.

Mayor Dale advised he did not know that there was a problem.  He did not want the Airport to make a mistake and then have a problem by locking in a five-year deal.  The City owns the Airport, and would not want to see a mistake made that would lock in a long-range situation that would hinder the overall strategic plan for the layout of the Airport without having had some input and knowledge of circumstances that would lead up to it.

Chairman Wright advised as long as the Airport Authority went to the City of Sanford for help in terms of financial assistance, the Authority owes the City the responsibility of demonstrating that we are good stewards of our money and our assets.

Board Member Robertson advised what bothered him, as he read through the agenda package, was that ALAMO needed an answer immediately.  That was all that bothered him.  The Airport Authority had enjoyed ALAMO’s business and wanted them to be successful.  

Discussion ensued regarding ALAMO’s new business.

Genean McKinnon advised she was not sure the business ALAMO was actively pitching at present would be new business, but it would be additional bodies.  She was not now working with any new airline that was not already coming into the Airport. 

Board Member Robertson advised he liked what staff had done.  Just going through this process, the Executive Director pulled his hair out every day in an attempt to please everyone.   We could do just what Board Member Longstaff said.  ALAMO is one of our best customers.  He hoped a motion could be crafted to make ALAMO feel good about that.

Genean McKinnon advised that would be very helpful and she would like to leave feeling good.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, that the Board expressed a willingness to work with ALAMO in coming up with a solution to their lease situation, both the current facility and the proposed expansion facility, with the understanding that it would have to have a degree of flexibility within to accommodate any expansion to the Airport Authority’s parking, and preserve the Authority’s option for relocation of the ALAMO facility to equal or better facilities should the Airport growth pattern require expedited action by the Authority to accommodate the public’s parking needs faster than originally planned.  Resolution would be time sensitive.

Discussion ensued.

Chairman Wright advised he would like ALAMO to know that the Authority was going to keep them at least as proximate as they their current facility.

Motion passed. 

F.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF THIRD AMENDMENT TO AGREEMENT 

CONCERNING ORLANDO SANFORD AIRPORT WITH THE FLORIDA DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNITY AFFAIRS

Executive Director White advised staff and its DRI legal adviser (Betsy Bowman), as well as consultant Glatting Jackson, had developed a package for consideration by the Florida Department of Community Affairs (DCA) that provides the Airport with additional development options beyond those included in the DRI application.  In order for DCA to approve these options, a modification to the existing agreement with DCA had been developed.  This was expected to give the Airport more development rights in the commerce park of the Airport than we currently have, and precluded the Authority from having to do additional DRI studies in the future for the particular acres addressed in the agreement.

In summary, the amendment permitted the following:

1. DCA agrees that the Airport is vested (exempt) from undergoing further DRI review for a maximum of approximately 2.6 million square feet of certain land uses on about 138 acres in the Commerce Park.  The land uses must comply with city zoning requirements, and could include publicly owned buildings, office, research, and testing laboratories, educational institutes, industrial uses, warehouses, storage buildings, heliports, broadcasting studios, and retail sales.

2. DCA agrees that the Airport is vested from DRI review for an additional 66 acres of land in the Commerce Park area.

3. We will relinquish our previously vested rights for 66 acres in the southwestern portion of the Airport that was intended in the 1969 master plan to be part of a future runway and its clear zones.  This area is currently used mainly for aircraft T-hangars and other general aviation support activities, and will never be used for a runway.

Staff recommended approval of the amendment and authorization for the Chairman to execute the documents.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the amendment and authorize the Chairman to execute the documents.

Motion passed.

G.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF CHANGE ORDER NUMBER 2 WITH MARK 

CONSTRUCTION COMPANY FOR ACCELERATED SCHEDULE ON TERMINAL EXPANSION PROJECT

Executive Director White advised staff had been working with the contractor for several weeks to determine the feasibility of accelerating certain portions of the project construction schedule in order for parts of the new terminal to be used earlier than originally planned. The Airport Authority and TBI are very interested in the ability to have most of the public access portions of the terminal ready for use as soon as possible for two reasons:

1. It would make the Airport more marketable.  By having new Gate B-1 open for use by June 15th, the international carriers can use the gate with a loading bridge and avoid having to bus their passengers across the ramp as they have in past years.  This would be both a major customer convenience and safety improvement, especially considering that the aircraft ramp is smaller than in past years due to the expanded size of the new concourse “footprint.”

2. It would help our existing Pan Am customers.  By having the remainder of the B Concourse, ticketing, security check-in, and partial baggage claim areas open by September 1st, we will be in a better position to market and attract potential new carriers to the Airport.  Pan Am’s customers will be much better served than they are now due to the crowded conditions they are currently experiencing.

Executive Director White further advised a definitive cost had been identified for Mark Construction Company to do the specific work requested.  The change order was in two separate pieces.  The first would be for completion of Gate B-1 by June 15th, at a cost of $15,000.00.  The second piece would achieve temporary occupancy of the 2nd floor gate and concourse spaces and the ticketing lobby of the 1st floor by September 1st, at a cost of $150,000.00.  Some price items could affect the actual amount that we end up paying the contractor for this portion of the work.  A bonus of $2,500.00 per day had been included for each day before September 1, 2000, that they complete the stated work, up to a maximum of 20 calendar days.  This could equate to an additional $50,000 if they complete on or before August 12th.  If they do not complete the work, there are liquidated damages payable to the Authority of $2,500 per day until the existing contractual damage amount of $5,000 daily kicks in after the first of next year.

Staff strongly recommended accelerating construction of Gate B-1 at a cost of $15,000.00.

Executive Director White emphasized that not all of the terminal would be finished by these dates if the change order were executed.  For example, at Gate B-1, only the passenger access corridor to the gate and aircraft loading bridge would be completed, and we would be operating under a Temporary Certificate of Occupancy from the City of Sanford.  There would be no interior finishes or air conditioning in the corridor, and there would be temporary lighting and electrical power.  In the baggage claim area, there would be a temporary partition so that one of the claim devices could be used while the remainder of the room was being completed, and there may not be air conditioning in the entire room.  The new contract amount would be $14,356,979.00, based upon the total cost of $165,000.00.  If, however, Mark completed the second part of the change order by August 12th, their maximum bonus of $50,000 would raise the total price to a maximum of $14,406,979.00.  Sufficient funds were included in the program budget to cover the additional cost.  When the budget was prepared, the possibility of speeding up the project had been anticipated, and money included in the contingency for that eventuality.  

Staff recommended approval of the change order and authorization for the Executive Director to execute the necessary documents.

Discussion ensued.

Mayor Dale asked about the committee that was supposed to be formed for review of change orders.

Chairman Wright advised we have a committee which we are going to discuss, the Terminal Expansion Construction Review Committee, to which he would be appointing members today.

Mayor Dale asked if the appropriate departments in the City of Sanford had been consulted and approved fire alarm systems, sprinkler systems, emergency lighting, etc. ….

Executive Director White advised the contractor, program manager, and designers had all checked with Dan Florian at the City, and Mr. Florian had indicated a temporary certificate of occupancy would be issued.  We will have to do temporary security measures because the security system will not be installed by then.  Customs and Immigration was another major concern in the B-1 area.  The program manager was comfortable that it could be done.

Chairman Wright advised there would be a committee in place after today’s meeting to review change orders and answer questions.

Discussion continued regarding lack of air conditioning at Gate B-1.

Board Member Longstaff advised he did not have a problem with Gate B-1, but he did have a problem with spending $150,000.  He advised the time had come when the Board needed to show fiscal conservatism.  It would be nice to have everything just as we wanted it, but $150,000 was a serious amount of money.  When we talk about the Authority’s five percent matching funds for future projects, that money represents $3 million of future projects where we have to come up with our five percent match.  He advised he did not think it was a wise expenditure of money for the 75 days that it would get us back from November 15th.  

Discussion continued regarding A-330’s, the aircraft of choice of the international carriers this season, and the number and size of aircraft that would be parked on the remote ramp this summer in the heat and humidity with buses running back and forth in an unsafe condition.

Discussion continued.

Discussion by Keith Robinson, OSI/OSD, advising they supported the acceleration even though it was quite a bit of money.  He would invite the Board to tour the domestic lobby between the hours of 11:00 a.m. and 2:00 p.m.  Pan Am has five flights coming in later in the summer, and it will be an extreme strain on the facility.  The acceleration would be a goodwill gesture toward Pan Am customers as well as the international carriers.  People are having bad experiences at the Airport right now.  We should think about the lost revenue caused by those people who will not fly back here for the next ten years because of a bad experience.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve change order for acceleration and completion of Gate B-1, subject to approval of INS and US Customs, and deny the second portion of the change order. 

Motion passed.

H.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF AMENDMENT TO FISCAL YEAR 


1999-2000 OPERATING BUDGET

Executive Director White advised an amendment to the current fiscal year operating budget had been distributed to Board Members.  The amendment was developed as a result of the new management contract with OSD, and showed the effects of new revenues and decreased expenses the contract created.

Discussion ensued.

Staff recommended approval of the amendment.  Following Board approval, the Authority would present the amendment to the Sanford City Commission for approval.

Board Member Longstaff advised he and Donna Watt, City of Sanford, had spent five or six hours with the Director of Finance, and they were comfortable that the amendment represented the best budget they could give right now.  

Discussion continued.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the amendment to Fiscal Year 1999-2000 Operating Budget.

Motion passed.

I.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF POLICY FOR COLLECTION OF DELINQUENT 

ACCOUNTS

Executive Director White advised staff had developed a new policy for collection of lease revenues.  The item was discussed at last month’s board meeting, and we have now finalized the policy for Board approval.  With adoption of the new policy, the Authority can advise tenants of the rules.  While the policy is detailed as to the actions and timelines accounting and properties personnel will follow when dealing with a late rental amount, we believe it is also important for airport management to have the flexibility to consider specific circumstances involving particular late payments.  For example, we would work with tenants on a case-by-case basis to help them resolve their late payment problem, and we would consider extenuating circumstances as well as previous payment history prior to taking eviction actions.  

Approval was recommended.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the policy for collection of delinquent accounts.

Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding common sense prevailing.  Collection of lease revenue should be treated the same as if it were a mortgage with a bank.  He did not know why a policy would be needed.  

Chairman Wright advised he agreed with Mayor Dale that he did not know why a policy was needed.  He was concerned that the Authority was broadcasting a policy.  One of the problems was that some of our tenants were accustomed to paying pretty much whenever they want.  We have people refusing to pay late fees.  If we create a policy that broadcasts the fact that we are going to be tolerant of things beyond our rights, we should be prepared to have more of it.  We would be inviting those situations.  His concern was that the Authority should have only a policy that these accounts would be sent to Counsel for action, and perhaps Counsel should come up with the policy.  We should simply say that at a certain time a tenant will get a notice and another time a tenant will be given a summons.

Board Member Longstaff advised his recollection was that the Board had directed staff to develop the policy.

Chairman Wright advised the policy should not indicate a willingness to sit down and counsel people with regard to paying their rent.

Executive Director White advised we do not have people beating down the doors to lease some of the older dilapidated buildings in the industrial park area of the Airport.  

Chairman Wright advised what you lose by bad tenants, you make up in volume.

Mayor Dale asked if what was being said was we have such a bad market here we can’t afford to lose bad tenants because once they are out we can’t get tenants good or bad?

Executive Director White advised it takes months to replace a tenant.  They are not lined up waiting to lease space.  There are City ordinances, building codes and fire codes that prevent us from renting a facility once someone moves out because of the poor condition of our buildings in most cases.  When someone moves out the cost and issue we have to face is that of rehabbing a facility.  It is to our advantage to try to keep the tenant here and paying the rent and keep existing customers on the Airport.  Why would we want to kick them out if they were just having a temporary problem?  

Discussion continued.

Chairman Wright advised the policy should be that there is not a policy.  The policy should be that when someone gets so far behind in their rent there should be a mechanism where you don’t have to sit down and play counselor with a tenant.  Steve Coover gets it, writes a letter, if there is no satisfactory response to that letter within a certain period of time, a notice should go out, and within another certain period of time there is an eviction process.  The policy presented earlier would encourage these situations to continue. 

Discussion regarding the letter outlining a policy having been sent to some tenants.

Executive Director White advised the policy written did not say anything about having leeway.  We do have the steps in place outlined by the Chairman.  We would be happy to make the policy as strict as the Board wishes it to be.  However, everyone needed to be prepared for a backlash.  He suggested taking the draft proposal and work with several interested Board Members, fine tune it, and come back next month with a shortened schedule for adoption.  We need to have a policy.

Counsel advised he did not understand why we were sending tenants a policy that had not yet been approved by the Board.  He thought tenants were being given too much latitude.  By the time a delinquent account would be sent to Counsel, someone could be into the Authority for a large sum of money.  There are big issues, and the Board has to set the policy.  The purpose of the policy would be to protect the Authority from claims that we were discriminatory.  However, he was not worried about that type of complaint when we have a contract (the lease) requiring performance by the tenant that was not forthcoming.  We have to be careful about giving some tenants 90 days and other tenants 30.  It may be best based on the divergence of opinions that we simply allow the Director of Finance to work with Counsel in an attempt to get control.  If the Director of Finance could keep him posted on where all of these tenants are financially, he could help.

Chairman Wright advised if we had facilities that are being rented with concern that if the terms of our lease agreements are enforced we may lose that tenant, and that is an advantage to the tenant, that is an untenable position to be in as a landlord.  What the Director needed to do would be to lower the rent and make it more competitive so that person could be put out and another brought in or we need to bite the bullet and realize that the space needed to be shut down and not rented at all.  A lot of time was being wasted and going through a lot of motions if we are going to rent space and try to negotiate with a tenant where he is at parody with you in a negotiation because if he leaves you lose.  That is flawed.

Mayor Dale asked why the policy was not very simple, simply enforce the lease terms.  When you have a rental agreement, that is the policy.  He recommended reading the book “The Demise of Common Sense”.   He hoped a policy would be passed that said the policy is that we abide by our leases.

Motion withdrawn.

The letter that had been sent to tenants would be rescinded.

J.
CONSIDERATION OF STIPULATED SETTLEMENT OF JDI, INC. 

LAWSUIT

Counsel advised the settlement agreement closed out the ongoing litigation arising out of a collision between an aircraft owned by JDI and a ground power unit owned by the Airport, which occurred on June 27, 1997.  JDI had made a claim against the Airport for losses sustained as a result of damage to its aircraft, and the Airport Authority made a cross-claim/counter-claim against the pilots of the aircraft.  The Board previously agreed to a settlement in the amount of $27,500.00, which will be covered in its entirety by the Airport Authority’s liability insurance.

Approval of the settlement agreement and release and authorization for the Chairman to execute the necessary documents was recommended.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the stipulated settlement of JDI, Inc. lawsuit and authorize the Chairman to execute the necessary documents.

Motion passed.

K.
AWARD OF GRANT ANTICIPATION LOAN

Executive Director White advised at the February Board Meeting, a Request for Proposal (RFP) for a “Grant Anticipation” loan was authorized.  The purpose of the loan would be to provide immediate full funding of a FDOT grant that is written in terms to arrive in five (5) annual unequal installments.  Having these funds immediately available would ensure that there is no delay in funding the Terminal Expansion Project currently in progress.  A copy of the Nations Bank Proposal was distributed.  

With the exception of two minor items, staff recommended that the Board vote favorably in accepting the NationsBank proposal.

The NationsBank proposal gives the flexibility of draw up to the maximum necessary amount of $5,938,791, but SAA only pays interest on the funds actually drawn.  The proposal presented two scenarios with each having an option between a variable rate, based on a LIBOR index (6 Month LIBOR 6.328% 6.238%), and a fixed rate.  The basis for the two scenarios remained unknown until tax counsel issued an opinion on whether or not the loan meets the criteria for “Bank Qualified” tax-exempt status.  If the loan meets this criterion, then the associated interest rates are more favorable for the Authority.

Issues to be clarified:

Board Member Longstaff advised the open items were whether the loan would qualify for bank qualified or non-bank qualified status.  The determination point would be whether or not the Airport has issued more than $10 million worth of debt in a particular year.  It would appear that we will exceed that amount.  Therefore, it will be a non-bank qualified and the bank would not get all of the tax benefits, which normally accrue to a tax-exempt transaction before the rate goes up.  Most likely we will pay 6.5% fixed rate, 99.35% of 30-day libor for the variable rate.  He would recommend the variable rate because it was significantly cheaper than the fixed rate.  The other open item would be defining the breakage fees, which probably would not come into play because we are revenue dependent, so the likelihood that we would pre-pay the loan is pretty slim.  The last item was a breakdown of the $21,000 in closing and opinion fees.  A large majority of that would be for the tax opinion letter.  We are exploring several sources in an attempt to get the amount of the opinion letter reduced in cost.  

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the NationsBank letter subject to the rate determination based upon bank qualified or non-bank qualified at a variable rate and subject to our working out the lowest possible closing costs consistent with a proper opinion letter.

Discussion as to why only one bank responded to the Authority’s RFP.

Motion passed.

4.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Executive Director White reported on the following:

1.
DRI Application received by DCA with first sufficiency review completed and response to Regional Planning Council.  The consultant team would convene, go through approximately nine questions, and respond to DCA.

2.
There is a move a foot in the state to kill the DRI process, at least for airports.  The Florida Airport Manager’s Association passed a resolution unanimously represented by eighty different cities and counties and authorities throughout the state to propose to the legislature that the DRI process be killed for airports, primarily because the feeling is that the FAA and FDOT already have an extensive and exhaustive master planning process and the DRI process does not look at the same kinds of things the FAA would look at, and there is, in fact, a recent movement in the past couple of weeks by Palm Beach County to take the lead on this effort.  The folks at Ft. Myers and Jacksonville have jumped on board.  There would be a hearing of the DCA to consider the item.  Our consultant and legal advisor in Tallahassee feels that if it passes and is signed by the Governor, it would be prior to the time that our DRI application would have gone through the actual development order issuance later on in the year.  Our application could be withdrawn as though it never happened.  Unfortunately, we have spent the money for the consultant.  The advice of the consultant is still a good thing because we would avoid any onerous development restrictions that could be placed upon us by DCA.  Secretary Seibert of the DCA has personally indicated his support for the legislation.  

3.
As part of the terminal project, SJRWMD has one of our applications to come before its board on April 11, 2000.  Their staff has recommended approval.  That would be for the parking lot adjacent to the terminal building which is additional impervious surface that was not included in the original permit.  There appeared to be no issues or problems with the item.

4.
Chamber of Commerce of Seminole County is taking the lead on getting a Navy Memorial placed at the Airport as a preferred site.  Jack Dow is probably going to take the lead on the project.  We have already raised $2,000 in donations from two individuals who had planted seed money for the project.  There had been a previous attempt to relocate an aircraft to Sanford.   A non-profit foundation was being explored for collection of donations and the Airport Authority would control that in order to allow tax deductible donations and also perhaps to seek grants.  We will talk with Counsel and see if that can be done and come back to the Board for approval.  The location that seemed to generate the most excitement was at the entrance to the Airport.  The committee is actually talking about aircraft from World War II up to and including Viet Nam.

5.
Federal Funding update for AIP funding legislation had been sent to the President for signature.  He has ten days to sign.  The Secretary of Transportation has indicated that he will sign.  If that happens, federal grants from the FAA will begin flowing again.  We have been cut off since October 1, 1999, with no grants.  FAA called us last week and advised it is imminent and we should get ready to spend some money when the grants begin to flow.  The process we have to go through is identifying the entitlement funds as the guaranteed amount of funding we receive based upon the number of airline passengers.  That amount for the current fiscal year is $1.75 million FAA share.  There were eight projects previously identified on the master plan and the joint capital improvement program with FDOT and FAA.  That is where we will spend our FAA 90% for the remainder of the fiscal year if these projects get approved.  Two of the projects are for projects that are already completed.  It would be for the over-runs incurred in building the new general aviation runway and in extending the B-West Taxiway.  The total FAA grants expected to replenish our accounts would be $553,000 for the runway and $86,000 for the taxiway.  Other projects are to conduct the master plan study, start engineering design for the reconstruction of the international terminal ramp, purchase an airfield sweeper, two lighted runway closure markers, and precision approach path indicator lights for the new runway and the north/south runway.  Mayor Dale had asked about a provision included in the bill about small community airport funding.  That funding was intended for small airports in rural areas mostly.  You have to apply to the Secretary of Transportation for some potential grant funding to assist an airport that they consider underserved by airlines.  We will see how the interpretation falls out and whether it could apply to us.  If so, we will seek that funding.

6.
Good news regarding state funding as well.  House and Senate budgets had been approved.  Major differences for us is the Senate budget.  We had $8.4 million identified for airport land acquisition for the runway extensions.  On the House side it was $2 million.  We will see if we get either amount.  It was interesting to note that of the bills on the House side, we were the only airport in the entire state that was place named for funding by the House.  On the Senate side, we are one of a handful of airports identified.  We were the second largest.  Orlando International had $10.5 million.

Board Member Howell advised Mayor Dale should get some thanks for the support in Tallahassee because of all the work he had done.  

Executive Director White advised it was incredible the support this airport has in the State House and Senate.

7.
Comair Aviation Academy has been purchased by Delta.  Last week Comair announced they had placed an order for 500 regional jet aircraft, the largest order of regional aircraft in world history, worth $10 billion.  What that means to Sanford is that COMAIR, at Delta’s direction, is going to have to figure out how to train the pilots to fly these aircraft.  That means Comair wants to grow.  Comair has a great economic impact on the community and the Airport.  They also contribute more than 300,000 take-offs and landings to the Airport.  They have 300 employees based at the Airport, the single largest employer, and 600 students, of which forty percent are international students.  It is very important for the Airport to take care of COMAIR and assist them in achieving their goals.

8.
On April 6, 2000, a new airline would be coming in, JMC Airlines, Ltd., a British carrier who had purchased Caledonia.  Caledonia used to be here, left and went to Orlando, and now are coming back to Sanford under a new livery and a new name.  Their inaugural flight would come in at 2:00 p.m. on April 6 and OSI would be hosting a reception to which Board Members were all invited.

9.
On behalf of the Sanford Chamber of Commerce there was be a Business Fest 2000 coming up on April 26 at the Central Florida Zoo.

10.
An employee process improvement team had been formed as part of the Authority’s  new total quality management initiative.  A group of employees formed the committee representing all departments of the Authority, and they will be working on recommending a personnel policy manual for eventual adoption by the Board.

Chairman Wright advised the Executive Director would be working on a review process for his own position as well.

Board Member Pieters advised it was very important to stay in close touch with the City and County.  They have a plan and you provide input into that in terms of the future growth of this area.  In hearing things like were happening with ALAMO and COMAIR, it was very important for the City and the County to stay ahead of what is happening in order for them to take care of infrastructure.  Otherwise we are going to have some serious problems in this county.

Executive Director White advised that was absolutely correct.  Not only the Comair expansion, but all of the proposed development requires tremendous roadway, water, sewer, utility type infrastructure improvements.  He hoped that was covered with the City through the Airport’s relationship with the Mayor.  We can always talk more, but we do talk frequently.  The County is a bit different.  Our staff works with County staff through their engineering department on a regular basis, and Commissioner McLain is liaison to the Airport.  The comprehensive plan of the County is one of the things we will be involved with very closely when our Airport Master Plan gets started.  We will create a technical advisory group that will have representatives from the City and County and any other interested agency or entity that has some relationship to the Airport to make sure that we do not come up with plans that are inconsistent with what they need.

5.
COUNSEL’S REPORT
Counsel reported on the following:

1.
Aero Maintenance was into the Airport for $12,000.  We sued and now have them on a stipulated payment schedule of $3,000 bi-weekly plus their rent.  We will see how they do.   They were past due for last Friday.  At the next meeting, a judgment may have to be taken against them for money and possession.  He would then come back to the Board and work with the Executive Director to determine whether to take them out or try to work with them again.  Aero made an agreement, and they are a couple of days behind on that agreement at this time.

2.
Ross was a small tenant with a bunch of barrels, contents unknown, in the building, which was our major concern.  We got his attention; he got all of the barrels out; and has paid the rent in full.

3.
The JettAire case – one of the things JettAire wanted to bring against the Authority was a claim for $100,000 plus that they paid the Authority for the pay-off of the Authority’s fuel farm loan.  He had gotten the counter-claim dismissed, and they had appealed it.  He was pretty comfortable on appeal that the Authority would win that, and the case would go away ultimately.  He advised he needed the Chairman after the meeting for signature on the Cambata – Spolski documents.  

4.
The Notice of Investigation, which we indicated to the Board was coming, arrived.  We have worked with Orlando and TBI’s attorneys in Washington.  We have a gentlemen’s agreement on how that can be resolved.  Final touches were being applied to the wording of the documents.  

6.
LIAISON REPORTS
Mayor Dale reported on the following:

1.
Mayor Dale advised he wanted to thank Board Member Longstaff and Donna Watt for the time they had spent with Airport staff on the budget.

2.
He advised Tony VanDerworp, City Manager, had asked him to address something.  Tony had called the Executive Director to ask him to remove approval of the amendment to the City of Sanford Police contract from the Authority’s agenda, because he was not ready for it yet. 

The Board had approved an amendment that probably would not be approved by the City of Sanford.

Executive Director White advised he had received the messages and had responded in writing to the City Manager’s message about taking the contract off the agenda.  Agenda packages had already gone out.  He would like to find out how to fix the problem.

Chairman Wright advised the police contract had been approved by the Board, and we would see what direction the City would take.  He directed the Executive Director to get in touch with the City Manager and resolve his concerns.  

Mayor Dale advised he had taken the police contract to the City Commission in an attempt to get the City to fund police services for the Airport.  It did not fly.  He did, however, get the signage approved.

7.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Chairman Wright reported:

A committee to go over change orders had been formed called Terminal Expansion Construction Review Committee.  He suggested that the committee be made up of Board Member Pieters, who would bring a much needed perspective and training to the committee, Victor White, Executive Director, Karl Geibel, Director of Engineering, and Don Corinna, Program Manager.  As change orders come up, the Board will have the in-put and recommendation of one of our Board Members who has the experience to make recommendations and who is familiar with the process, Turner Construction and staff.  

Chairman Wright further advised we also needed to have a marketing task force to come up with a plan to market our Commerce Park and a strategy to develop general aviation business, not to mention assistance where appropriate for domestic and international marketing for flights coming in.  To that end, he suggested a task force consisting of Mayor Dale, himself as Chairman of the Airport Authority Board, Bob Turk from Seminole County Economic Development Department, Ray Wise, Director of Marketing, and Victor White, Executive Director.

The two committees would begin operating as soon as possible.

Chairman Wright reported when he was in Tallahassee recently Oscar Juarez had been very encouraging with regard to our funding.

Chairman Wright advised our MPO status was up in the air.  He advised Mayor Dale sits on the MPO as a voting member.  The Chairman had been invited to the table as a representative of the Airport, but as a non-voting status, unique to our Airport because we are not an independent authority separate from the City.  We exist under the authority of the City, and as such are not eligible to vote.  The West Orange Airport, a newly formed airport, because it is an independent entity, has a vote on the MPO, but they have no runways, no terminal, no airplanes, and no passengers.  When you speak of the death of common sense, there is one for you.  Through no small effort, and the Mayor having to sometimes endure as much as a slugfest, we have continued to get the MPO to support the status of the Airport as a voting member, and most recently, to adopt a position supporting the Orlando Sanford Airport as a voting member, and to direct our lobbyist to begin working toward getting that approved.  Unfortunately, Daniel Webster who is now in the Senate has in mind a more comprehensive state-wide transportation plan which has to do with issues involving hurricane evacuations, revamping of MPO’s and everything else.  Dan has sent the word out that anything having to do with transportation issues should be put on hold until he can come up with his plan.  There are bets that we may end up with an Orange County MPO and a Seminole County MPO.  Uniquely Seminole County, Orange County, and Osceola County are under the same MPO.  It may be that pressures, politically and otherwise, are such that this type of existence may be short-lived.

Mayor Dale advised there was a power struggle that was unbelievable.  Regional thinking had taken a dive.  Part of what had convoluted the effort to get a seat on that board was Orange County wanting more cities on the board but they want to keep stacking it so that it really is an Orange County MPO.  It was an unfortunate situation and he had not given up.  

Discussion continued.

8.
Chairman Wright advised the next board meeting would be held on May 2, 2000.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:00 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, A.A.E.

Executive Director
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